CITY OF REDONDO BEACH BUDGET & FINANCE COMMISSION AGENDA Thursday, September 11, 2025

415 DIAMOND STREET, REDONDO BEACH

CITY COUNCIL CHAMBER

REGULAR MEETING OF THE BUDGET & FINANCE COMMISSION - 6:30 PM

ALL PUBLIC MEETINGS HAVE RESUMED IN THE CITY COUNCIL CHAMBER. MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC MAY PARTICIPATE IN-PERSON, BY ZOOM, EMAIL OR eCOMMENT.

Budget & Finance Commission meetings are broadcast live through Spectrum Cable, Channel 8, and Frontier Communications, Channel 41. Live streams and indexed archives of meetings are available via internet. Visit the City's office website at www.Redondo.org/rbtv.

TO WATCH MEETING LIVE ON CITY'S WEBSITE:

https://redondo.legistar.com/Calendar.aspx

*Click "In Progress" hyperlink under Video section of meeting

TO WATCH MEETING LIVE ON YOUTUBE:

https://www.youtube.com/c/CityofRedondoBeachIT

TO JOIN ZOOM MEETING (FOR PUBLIC COMMENT ONLY):

Register in advance for this meeting:

https://www.zoomgov.com/webinar/register/WN WvcYPJOxT q9ZkYTF4gRjg

After registering, you will receive a confirmation email containing information about joining the meeting.

If you are participating by phone, be sure to provide your phone # when registering. You will be provided a Toll Free number and a Meeting ID to access the meeting. Note; press # to bypass Participant ID. Attendees will be muted until the public participation period is opened. When you are called on to speak, press *6 to unmute your line. Note, comments from the public are limited to 3 minutes per speaker.

eCOMMENT: COMMENTS MAY BE ENTERED DIRECTLY ON WEBSITE AGENDA PAGE: https://redondo.granicusideas.com/meetings

- 1) Public comments can be entered before and during the meeting.
- 2) Select a SPECIFIC AGENDA ITEM to enter your comment;
- 3) Public will be prompted to Sign-Up to create a free personal account (one-time) and then comments may be added to each Agenda item of interest.
- 4) Public comments entered into eComment (up to 2200 characters; equal to approximately 3 minutes of oral comments) will become part of the official meeting record.

EMAIL: TO PARTICIPATE BY WRITTEN COMMUNICATION WITH ATTACHED DOCUMENTS BEFORE 3PM DAY OF MEETING:

Written materials that include attachments pertaining to matters listed on the posted agenda received after the agenda has been published will be added as supplemental materials under the relevant agenda item. financemail@redondo.org

REGULAR MEETING OF THE BUDGET & FINANCE COMMISSION - 6:30 PM

- A. CALL MEETING TO ORDER
- B. ROLL CALL
- C. SALUTE TO THE FLAG
- D. APPROVE ORDER OF AGENDA
- E. BLUE FOLDER ITEMS ADDITIONAL BACK UP MATERIALS

Blue folder items are additional back up material to administrative reports and/or public comments received after the printing and distribution of the agenda packet for receive and file.

E.1. For Blue Folder Documents Approved at the Budget and Finance Commission Meeting

CONTACT: STEPHANIE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

F. CONSENT CALENDAR

Business items, except those formally noticed for public hearing, or discussion are assigned to the Consent Calendar. The Commission Members may request that any Consent Calendar item(s) be removed, discussed, and acted upon separately. Items removed from the Consent Calendar will be taken up under the "Excluded Consent Calendar" section below. Those items remaining on the Consent Calendar will be approved in one motion following Oral Communications.

F.1. APPROVAL OF AFFIDAVIT OF POSTING FOR THE REGULAR BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMISSION MEETING OF SEPTEMBER 11, 2025

CONTACT: STEPHANIE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

F.2. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES FROM THE REGULAR MEETING OF AUGUST 14, 2025

CONTACT: STEPHANIE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

- G. EXCLUDED CONSENT CALENDAR ITEMS
- H. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS

This section is intended to provide members of the public with the opportunity to comment on any subject that does not appear on this agenda for action. This section is limited to 30 minutes. Each speaker will be afforded three minutes to address the Commission. Each speaker will be permitted to speak only once. Written requests, if any, will be considered first under this section.

- H.1. For eComments and Emails Received from the Public
- I. ITEMS CONTINUED FROM PREVIOUS AGENDAS
- I.1. BUILDING MAINTENANCE/REPLACEMENT PLANNING

CONTACT: STEPHANIE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

I.2. RESERVES AND BUDGET CONCERNS

CONTACT: STEPHANE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

J. ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION PRIOR TO ACTION

J.1. PROFESSIONAL SERVICES PROCUREMENT

CONTACT: STEPHANIE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

J.2. <u>DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION REGARDING ANNUAL FINANCIAL</u> REPORTS FOR FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2024

CONTACT: STEPHANIE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

K. COMMISSION MEMBER ITEMS AND FUTURE COMMISSION AGENDA TOPICS

L. ADJOURNMENT

The next meeting of the Redondo Beach Budget & Finance Commission will be a regular meeting to be held at 6:30 p.m. on October 9, 2025, in the Redondo Beach Council Chambers, at 415 Diamond Street, Redondo Beach, California.

It is the intention of the City of Redondo Beach to comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) in all respects. If, as an attendee or a participant at this meeting you will need special assistance beyond what is normally provided, the City will attempt to accommodate you in every reasonable manner. Please contact the City Clerk's Office at (310) 318-0656 at least forty-eight (48) hours prior to the meeting to inform us of your particular needs and to determine if accommodation is feasible. Please advise us at that time if you will need accommodations to attend or participate in meetings on a regular basis.

An agenda packet is available 24 hours at www.redondo.org under the City Clerk.



E.1., File # BF25-1252 Meeting Date: 9/11/2025

TITLE

For Blue Folder Documents Approved at the Budget and Finance Commission Meeting



F.1., File # BF25-1253 Meeting Date: 9/11/2025

TITLE

APPROVAL OF AFFIDAVIT OF POSTING FOR THE REGULAR BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMISSION MEETING OF SEPTEMBER 11, 2025

Redondo.org



STATE OF CALIFORNIA)	
COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES)	SS
CITY OF REDONDO BEACH)	

AFFIDAVIT OF POSTING

In compliance with the Brown Act, the following materials have been posted at the locations indicated below.

Legislative Body Budget and Finance Commission

Posting Type Regular Meeting Agenda

Posting Locations 415 Diamond Street, Redondo Beach, CA 90277

✓ Adjacent to Council Chambers✓ City Clerk's Counter, Door "1"

Meeting Date & Time September 11, 2025 6:30 p.m.

As the Finance Director of the City of Redondo Beach, I declare, under penalty of perjury, the document noted above was posted at the date displayed below.

Stephanie Meyer, Finance Director Budget and Finance Commission

Date: September 8, 2025



F.2., File # BF25-1255 Meeting Date: 9/11/2025

TITLE

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES FROM THE REGULAR MEETING OF AUGUST 14, 2025



Minutes City of Redondo Beach – Regular Meeting Budget & Finance Commission August 14, 2025

REGULAR MEETING OF THE BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMISSION - 6:30 P.M.

A. CALL MEETING TO ORDER

A Regular Meeting of the Redondo Beach Budget and Finance Commission was called to order at 6:30 p.m. by Chair Allen, in the City Hall Council Chambers, 415 Diamond Street, Redondo Beach, California.

B. ROLL CALL

Commissioners Present: Marin, Jeste, Ramcharan, Woodham, Samples, Chair Allen

Commissioners Absent: Sherbin

Officials Present: Stephanie Meyer, Finance Director

Eugene Solomon, City Treasurer Nilesh Mehta, Deputy City Treasurer

Jesse Reyes, Capital Projects Program Manager

Erin Smith, Administrative Analyst/Liaison

C. SALUTE TO THE FLAG

Chair Allen led in the salute to the flag.

D. APPROVE ORDER OF AGENDA

Chair Allen asked to move items J.1 and J.2 since they have a consultant on the line.

Motion by Commissioner Woodham, seconded by Commissioner Samples, to approve the order of the agenda as requested.

Motion carried 6-0-1 by voice vote. Commissioner Sherbin was absent.

E. BLUE FOLDER ITEMS - ADDITIONAL BACK UP MATERIALS

E.1. For Blue Folder Documents Approved at the Budget and Finance Commission Meeting

CONTACT: STEPHANIE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

Analyst Smith reported one Blue Folder item

MINUTES – BUDGET & FINANCE COMMISSION Thursday, August 14, 2025 Page 1 Motion by Commissioner Samples, seconded by Commissioner Woodham, to receive and file the Blue Folder item.

Motion carried 6-0-1 by voice vote. Commissioner Sherbin was absent.

F. CONSENT CALENDAR

F.1. APPROVAL OF AFFIDAVIT OF POSTING FOR THE REGULAR BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMISSION MEETING OF AUGUST 14, 2025

CONTACT: STEPHANIE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

F.2. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES FROM THE SPECIAL JOINT MEETING OF THE PUBLIC WORKS & SUSTAINABILITY AND BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMISSION OF APRIL 28, 2025; AMENDED MINUTES FROM THE REGULAR BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMISSION MEETING OF MAY 8, 2025, THE REGULAR MEETING OF JUNE 12, 2025, AND THE REGULAR MEETING OF JULY 10, 2025

CONTACT: STEPHANIE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

Chair Allen discussed her request to have her notes attached to the July 10, 2025 minutes.

Analyst Smith explained they are attached to the July 10, 2025 minutes as an attachment.

Chair Allen stated for transparency that the minutes are really focused on what City staff says and if they want something written in the minutes, they need to request it.

Motion by Commissioner Marin, seconded by Commissioner Woodham, to approve the Consent Calendar.

Motion carried 6-0-1 by voice vote. Commissioner Sherbin was absent.

G. EXCLUDED CONSENT CALENDAR ITEMS - None

H. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS

Jim Mueller spoke about the City's professional services budget being a substantial portion of the budget; stated the City's budget is tight and careful procurement and contract management can save money and listed off items that could have financial consequences; mentioned he was a procurement officer in the United States Air Force and spoke of the hundreds of proposals and contracts the City currently has out and had two questions about them: 1) In regards to the proposed contract with FM3 for the cannabis survey, felt the requirement seemed generic and there are several companies that could handle the survey but that the City chose a sole source in FM3 and asked why FM3 is the only survey company that can do the job; noted their cost is twice the cost of other vendors because they are the sole source, and 2) spoke about the second contract for the selection of art on Artesia Blvd being two years, which he felt is too long; noted

four milestones were given for the project and even though it was signed on May 13th no timeline has been seen from the vendor; opined tight contract management is needed to ensure adequate progress and completion; stated it is incumbent of the Budget & Finance Commission to question these contracts; felt there is very little procurement and contract administration being done by the City and suggested the Commission take it on as a project.

Chair Allen mentioned she would bring it up on item K.

J.1 and J.2 were moved before I by Chair Allen.

I. ITEMS CONTINUED FROM PREVIOUS AGENDAS

I.1. CIP PROJECTS REPORTED BY PROJECT

CONTACT: STEPHANIE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

This item was moved after J.2.

Jesse Reyes, Capital Projects Program Manager, provided a flow chart for the Commission; stated this was prompted by the last meeting in April regarding the City's CIPs funding and expenditures; noted the excel file was attached which broke down all the projects the City has completed in the last FY; reported the breakdown of the spreadsheet was in four categories: Project Information, Budget Information, Bid Information (noted they added some direct links to some reports and bids that were put out), and Supplemental Information; reviewed the flow chart which went as follows:

- ⇒ Initial appropriated amount
- ⇒ Subsequent appropriations
- ⇒ Total appropriations
- ⇒ Total project spending
- ⇒ Total remaining fund
- ⇒ A. engineer's estimate
- ⇒ B. number of bids received
- ⇒ C. bid award
- \Rightarrow D. change orders
- ⇒ E. final project cost
- ⇒ Accept as Complete by Council and date (links available)

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes provided an example (Anita/PCH) to show how it works for a project; explained the example provided to show the Commission how the process works for one project; referenced the spreadsheet and asked the Commission if anyone had any questions.

Commissioner Jeste mentioned the project Jesse Reyes reviewed as an example went from \$2.5 million down to \$400,000 and commented that was a significant change.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes responded, stating it was a Metro approved project and when they initially planned the project they thought it would be much larger, they got into design, had issues with Hermosa from Caltrans, the scope of the project changed, and it ended up being a much smaller project than originally planned and gave more details of the changes.

Commissioner Jeste asked with a change of that magnitude, does the City go out for new bids or do they simply use the same contractor they selected.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes stated it is currently under construction, and they will go through a Change Order procedure and that is governed by the City's Administrative Policy and Procedure (APP) and explained how that process works; noted if the amount exceeds the limit they need to go back to Council for approval.

Discussion followed regarding the cost of the project being \$711,000 and not \$2.5 million and that it was Metro and grant funded and any remaining funds after the project is closed go back to Metro and South Bay COG.

Commissioner Marin stated it would be good to have on the spreadsheet more information on the remaining funds, where they came from, if the City was on target, and if the money can continue to be spent.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes stated he can add a column where the funding came from.

More discussion followed regarding project funding, how the allocation of funds are distributed, staff needs approval from Council for all projects, and more examples were discussed.

Commissioner Jeste stated according to the Mayor the budget deficit are due to some deferred projects that are now included in this year's budget; wanted information on which projects were deferred and why they are doing them when the City has a bunch of deficits.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes stated he did not know which projects the Mayor was referring to; mentioned a lot of appropriations were made to Waterfront projects that have taken a lot longer to start than anticipated and has put some strain on the Tidelands fund; spoke of other Pier projects that have taken place during the year; commented that they have Council appropriate funding and often times, it takes them longer to get to those projects due to limited resources.

Chair Allen asked if most of the CIP projects were not funded by the General Fund.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes reported the vast majority are through discretionary funding.

More discussion followed regarding General Funds, capital funding, and discretionary funding.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes noted that Council, especially during the pension reform where there was \$5 million left over, appropriated a lot of the money to capital during that time.

Chair Allen asked if he could show an example of one of those; speculated that the Mayor probably meant one of those projects.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes reviewed some of the projects that used discretionary funds; mentioned a good portion of the City's projects are through grant funding or restricted funding.

Chair Allen clarified to Commissioner Jeste that she asked because her thought was it was on of those projects that was initially General Fund that got transferred to CIP; thanked Jesse Reyes for all the effort he put into providing the information.

Commissioner Jeste referenced the letter the Mayor wrote for the Easy Reader on July 24th stated the deficit this year was largely driven by the need to invest in City infrastructure that was neglected and in which maintenance was deferred by previous Councils; noted he was not very specific and that is why he was wondering what they are paying for despite the deficit.

More discussion followed regarding the funds and if a column could be added to show where the money came from for the projects.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes stated he could add the column; stated historically Council would transfer about a million dollars every year during mid -year from the General Fund to capital funds and given the City's economic situation over the past two years that has not happened; reported the only money transferred over the last 2-3 years has been from an old bond from the Galleria which was \$800,000 and once that dries up there won't be any discretionary funds on the capital side and it will be strictly on the restricted funds and grant funds to fund the projects.

Commissioner Samples recalled that there were issues that came up regarding deferred maintenance on all the fire stations improvements such as replacing roofs; mentioned those would be CIP projects and there's no grant funds to do it and it must be done.

Chair Allen asked if maintenance is part of CIP.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes mentioned they have traditional CIPs and then they have maintenance CIPs and funded mostly by capital discretionary funds; reported they have a major facilities repair that is funded through ISF.

More discussion followed on what maintenance falls under CIP, how a project falls under CIP and what are the limits.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes explained what falls under CIP, stating it is normally something that gets capitalized over \$60,000, mentioned in the Budget Book in the transmittal letter they describe their thought process on what goes into a CIP as

opposed to maintenance; explained the difference between maintenance and a project, maintenance being a repair of a hose and a CIP being a full replacement of an HVAC system.

Commissioner Samples spoke of a change in the City's charter but in general, the City has some requirements of the path of a project and just maintenance if someone can go out and, as an example, repair a curb.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes stated the charter change defined maintenance or repair, and they have an ordinance that defines maintenance which is a wider definition now; gave more explanation of the definitions.

Commissioner Samples clarified the intent of his statement; spoke of what used to be considered maintenance before is now required to go through the CIP process; mentioned it could be funded by the City through the General Fund or through a grant but if the project overruns and there is a difference the City will have to cover the additional funds needed from the General Fund; stated there are several reasons the City should transfer money into the CIP.

More discussion followed.

Commissioner Samples mentioned two things were missed: 1) the City is bound by the parameters of the grant and can be very narrow and limiting and some grants require matching funds, the process is very complex and 2) it sounds like the City overall manages it pretty well and the Commission can review it but he doesn't know how they would do it any different.

Commissioner Jeste referenced Jim Mueller's comments about three projects he felt were costing the City twice as much; wondered who determines if it is reasonable enough to award the projects.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes responded that in general Jim Mueller is speaking about professional projects and not CIPs; stated on the capital side staff always goes with the lowest bid, it is a sealed process, the City Clerk opens each bid at 9:00 am and reads each bid and they are bound by law to go with the lowest bid if they meet all the requirements.

Commissioner Jeste asked what happens if the bid is too high.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes stated if they do not have the funding to accept any of the bids, they reject all the bids and return to Council with needed adjustments; they will not award a bid if they can't afford it.

Chair Allen recalled that a consultant is hired to determine approximate price.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes pointed out on the spreadsheet there is an "Engineer's Estimate" and as they go through the design process at the end they provide an engineer's price estimate, and it is included in the bid that goes out; reported that

current estimates have been on point and they are comfortable with the engineer's estimates.

Commissioner Samples thought there is a law that prevents bids from going out if the funding associated with it is not available.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes wasn't sure if there is a law but felt it is definitely a best practice; provided an example of a situation where there was a shortfall and how Council handled it.

More discussion followed regarding the bidding practice, and how bidders know what they should bid.

Commissioner Jeste asked if the City has any analytical tools or software that could produce the results they are looking for.

Chair Allen stated that it is not within Jesse Reyes' scope and they could wait to speak to Finance Director Meyer; asked the Commissioners how they wanted to proceed with this discussion.

More discussion followed regarding if they wanted to continue the item to the next meeting.

Analyst Smith reported no eComments, no one on Zoom and no public comments; suggested they receive and file the report for today, so they have it for the record but they can bring it back for the next meeting if they desired.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes stated he could add the column that shows the funding source.

Motion by Commissioner Samples, seconded by Commissioner Woodham, to bring back the report with the addition of the source column.

Jim Mueller clarified that what he spoke about earlier was regarding the procurement of professional services and not the construction; felt what Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes presented sounded normal for the industry and he was impressed with the detail.

Motion carried 6-0-1 by voice vote. Commissioner Sherbin was absent.

I.2. BUILDING MAINTENANCE/REPLACEMENT PLANNING

CONTACT: STEPHANIE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

Chair Allen stated she placed this item on the agenda for Jim Mueller so that they would be able to discuss it with him and they could focus on his concerns.

Jim Mueller stated his original concern was when Measure FP came out, it was so huge, and so many vital parts of the City were part of it; mentioned so many facilities had been

neglected for so many years and he felt either the City had no program for regular maintenance for vital facilities or the Council had decided not to do the regular maintenance that other people had recommended; said he couldn't believe that the Chief of Police would allow his people to be in substandard conditions for years and the same with the Fire Department and stated he was concerned; noted he brought it to the Budget & Finance Commission because he figured it must be a money problem.

Chair Allen asked Jesse Reyes if there is a program for regular maintenance and does it fall under the Public Works Department.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes stated it is under Public Works but it's on the operations side in the building maintenance division and funded through the ISF; mentioned they also have an ISF called Major Facilities Repair and explained what their funding goes towards; spoke about a team they have that does regular maintenance that is paid through ISF but that the buildings are very old and there is only so much repair the teams can do with the resources they have.

Commissioner Samples asked who makes the decisions to have these projects completed and what the process is for recommendations to be made.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes explained that over the past 10 years they had done their best to maintain the facilities and other decisions are made by staff and managers; mentioned assessments are done and things are ranked based off need and emergencies and others are driven by Council decisions.

More discussion followed regarding funds that support the facilities, if there is a way to assess future needs, and for the Council to better plan for these types of facility needs.

Finance Director Meyer stated the City has a Building Occupancy Fund that is contributed to annually and a Major Facilities Repair Fund that Council has put funds into but there is not much in those funds; mentioned that the Council asked for an inventory of all City properties in the Strategic Plan this year; reported that the City's insurance provider also comes out and does an assessment annually.

Capital Projects Program Manager Reyes stated they have had this conversation with their new Public Works Director Andy Winje to internally assess all the facilities in Public Works.

Commissioner Samples felt more transparency is needed for the public to understand the importance of having the facilities repaired over other City requests; asked why some funds are requested as "one-time" requests when they are needed on a continual basis such as protective gear for the police force.

Finance Director Meyer explained that some of their coding is done for internal purposes and "one-time" draws their attention to bring it back to Council to alert them of how much it costs.

More discussion followed regarding the definition of "one-time" costs, and better planning needed by the City.

Chair Allen asked the Commission how they wanted to proceed with the item.

More discussion followed.

Motion by Commissioner Woodham, seconded by Commission Samples, to bring the item back for discussion at the next meeting.

Motion carried 6-0-1 by voice vote. Commissioner Sherbin was absent.

I.3. HOMELESSNESS FUNDING AND ACCOUNTABILITY

CONTACT: STEPHANIE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

Finance Director Meyer provided a spreadsheet of a high level overview split by type of expense, department, and funding source with some indication of the vendors included; went over the City's spending for the last FY as an example and noted she provided a short description with an overview of the City's major programs in order to help explain the City's approach with the enhanced response to homelessness program; listed the positions dedicated to the homelessness program: Quality of Life Officer, Homeless Housing Navigator, Homeless Housing Supervisor, and Administrative Assistant (parttime); explained the services and programs offered by the City and their major efforts; noted most of the program is run through the City Attorney's Office since it was a program the former City Attorney, Mike Webb, started; reported there is also an officer in the Police Department dedicated as a homeless liaison and other services the Police Department is involved in; noted that the Public Works Department is also involved in the capital projects building in the pallet shelter and noted that the City Engineer's time is paid through the City but the projects are grant funded; reported about a million dollars was spent last year; reviewed the contractual services and reported they are 100% grant funded; spoke about the programs and services the City offers for homelessness including the pallet shelters, overnight hotel emergencies, and longer-term stays; mentioned they do have a contract attorney that assists with the homeless court and the number is very low because that person provides the services pro bono and the amount is only to cover insurance (which comes out of the General Fund); stated the City does pay for utilities for the pallet shelter which is about \$27,000; reported combined personnel and non-personnel came to about \$2 million; spoke about the pallet shelter expansion being 100% grant funded, \$100,000 was spent on design and they have about \$1 million left of grant funds to spend over the course of the project; stated of the \$2 million spent on homelessness funding about \$600,000 is from the General Fund, \$1.2 million in grants, and \$250,000 on the City's Housing Successor Agency; noted the Police Chief is strongly supportive of the programs and thinks the resources spent on these programs significantly decrease the amount of time and energy that the Police have given to homelessness issues in the past.

Chair Allen thanked Finance Director Meyer for putting the presentation together and getting them the information; understood they are spending about \$2 million a year; and asked how many people has the City saved.

Finance Director Meyer responded that the City Attorney's office could answer that question.

More discussion followed regarding the statistics and numbers that the City has regarding the homeless population, how many there were in the past as compared to today; Finance Director Meyer stated the City Attorney's office would have that information; each department involved with homelessness has their own line item in their budget.

Commissioner Marin asked if the City is required to apply for the Intergovernmental Grants Fund every year.

Finance Director Meyer responded that the vast majority of the funding the City Attorney's Office applies for on an ongoing basis and they do a lot of outreach; spoke about the funding from LA County and from longer term grant funding, mentioned due to their success with the program they have been successful in obtaining grant funding.

Commissioner Woodham spoke about the City paying about \$600,000 in funding and the rest is from outside funding but wondered what happens if the outside funding disappears; asked does the City pay through the General Fund or would they let the program fall.

More discussion followed regarding the number of homeless the program currently has, the functional zero number, and where the homeless people come from or if they are Redondo Beach residents.

Commissioner Samples pointed out that the majority of employed staff that work with the homelessness program would still work with the City if they did not have a homeless project, they would just be assigned different duties; felt it was important to note that most of those personnel costs would still lie with the City if this program was available or not; stated the City's biggest exposure is the \$855,000 not covered by the General Fund and what do they do about that.

Commissioner Woodham commented that this information should be updated year to year so they can track what is changing.

Discussion continued about the importance of having the information that was supplied by the Finance Director and that the City Council should see this information.

Commissioner Ramcharan inquired if there is any federal component to the grants because of the changing climate.

Finance Director Meyer said the only federal funds for housing are related to Section 8.

Discussion followed on the best way to get the information to City Council and if it needed further information added.

Chair Allen suggested a subcommittee be formed to write a letter; Finance Director Meyer suggested Commissioner Marin could write the letter, Chair Allen can proofread and sign and then send to her to submit to Council.

Analyst Smith stated there is one public comment from the audience, no eComments and no one online.

Jim Mueller thanked Stephanie Meyer for putting the information together; felt the risks they have identified in the grant programs are valid and many other California cities are struggling with financing their homeless programs; wondered if there are alternate grants offered and felt it necessary to secure a backup to fund the programs; suggested tracking the soft costs, such as EMT services, as a trend year-by-year.

Chair Allen asked if any of the Commissioners could contact the City Attorney's office to inquire about the homelessness numbers; Commissioner Ramcharan volunteered to do it.

Eugene Solomon, District 1 and City Treasurer, stated there are other parts of the program that are non-monetary and policy reasons why it was done; mentioned achieving functional zero homelessness, and according to a Supreme Court decision you had to achieve functional homelessness in order to enforce non-camping ordinances; spoke about the importance of homeless court for the unhoused because they can appear there and have charges dismissed or adjudicated, with violations on their record they would not be able to find housing; brought these points up to explain that there are other issues beyond the numbers that the City does for the homelessness and to improve the community as a whole; felt the letter to Council should also contain the value proposition as a whole.

Commissioner Woodham recognized that if they did not spend this money on the homelessness programs, the City would incur significant cost due to the presence of the homeless and the issues that would cause; stated they are currently spending about \$2 million but wondered what they would be spending if it was not going towards the programs.

Motion by Commissioner Samples, seconded by Commissioner Woodham, to provide a summary and its transmittals for the conversations that the Commission has had regarding homelessness to the City Council.

Motion carried 6-0-1 by voice vote. Commissioner Sherbin was absent.

J. ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION PRIOR TO ACTION

J.1. ANNUAL REVIEW OF THE CITY'S STATEMENT OF INVESTMENT POLICY 2025, AS AMENDED

CONTACT: EUGENE SOLOMON, CITY TREASURER

This item was moved before item I.

City Treasurer Solomon noted that Rick Phillips from Meeder, the City's investment partner, was also on the line with them that evening; reported that there were two principal changes this year and are specified within their current investment policy to bring it back

to the Budget and Finance Commission once a year for review and also the City Council for review; stated the first change is an increase in LAIF from a \$65 million maximum to a \$75 million maximum as permitted by state law; stated the second change is to align the City's code to the state's code in their investment policy, so they recommended some changes in their language with regard to the City's JPA within their investment policy to mirror the state code; noted Nilesh Mehta, the Deputy City Treasurer, was also available to answer questions.

Chair Allen reported technical difficulties at 6:45 p.m.

City Treasurer Solomon recognized Commissioner Samples and reported that evening would be his second to last meeting with the B&F Commission; thanked him for his eight years of service on the Commission; congratulated Commissioner Woodham on his reappointment to the Commission.

Discussion followed regarding the retirement and re-appointment.

Commissioner Marin asked what drove them to make the changes to the LAIF.

City Treasurer Solomon stated it was to align with the state code.

Commissioner Woodham asked what the approximate asset allocation of LAIF was/

City Treasurer Solomon responded under the City's investment policy, believed they can allocate as much as a100% of their assets into LAIF; mentioned the guardrails are by percentage or by dollar amount.

Deputy City Treasurer Nilesh Mehta supported the statement and added it used to be \$65 million but now in 2025, the amount is \$75 million.

Commissioner Woodham asked if LAIF invested similar to a money market fund.

City Treasurer Solomon responded that LAIF invests in a variety of different vehicles to achieve their investment return but acts like a money market since it is very liquid and the City has access to the funds; noted they take less risk than the JPAs do; asked Rick Phillips with Meeder to respond to what other vehicles LAIF may invest in.

Rick Phillips stated the June report had 55% treasuries, 25% agencies, 9% CDs, 6% commercial papers, and less than 1% of corporate bonds; noted it is typical of them to stay heavy into treasuries and agencies.

Commissioner Marin asked how heavily the City tends to stay in LAIF product.

City Treasurer Solomon stated it would vary depending on the City's cashflow needs and what's available within their percentages; said they would look into the investment returns for that sort of liquid vehicle, and they would compare it with CAMP to see where it would be best to put their money within the guidelines allowed.

Analyst Smith reported no eComments and no comments from the public.

Motion by Commissioner Woodham, seconded by Commissioner Samples, to approve the Annual Review of the City's Statement of Investment Policy 2025, as amended.

Motion carried 6-0-1 by voice vote. Commissioner Sherbin was absent.

J.2. CITY TREASURER'S FOURTH QUARTER, FISCAL YEAR 2024-25 REPORT EUGENE SOLOMON, CITY TREASURER

CONTACT: EUGENE SOLOMON, CITY TREASURER

City Treasurer Solomon introduced the item; reported Rick Phillips was online to assist, noted, Mr. Phillips is the Senior VP and Chief Investment Strategist with Meeder and provided other background information on his experience; noted Deputy City Treasurer Mehta was also there to assist and present information.

Deputy City Treasurer Mehta stated the Commissioners should have received the Treasurer's Quarterly Admin Report in their packets which included: Treasurer's Portfolio Summary, Investment Reporting Guidelines, Investment Report By Meeder Investment; reviewed what the presentation would include, which was: Investment Reporting Objectives/Guidelines, Policy Compliance, Quarterly Performance, Cash Flow Analysis, Maturity Distribution, Trading Activity, and Fiscal Impact; presented:

- Key Investment Objectives for Municipal Investing focuses on:
 - Safety protect the principal
 - Liquidity Provide necessary liquidity to cover ongoing and unexpected cash needs
 - Yield maximize earnings subject to restrictions specified by state statutes and the local governing body
- Investment Reporting Guidelines CMTA
 - Always remember it is the community's money, be responsible
 - It should never be an investment manager's goal to earn max returns on the City's portfolio as that exposes the City to risk
 - Failures occur when policies are unclear, inappropriate, not followed, and oversight is inadequate
 - Listed questions to ask before investing
- Reviewed policy compliance
 - Provided a table of: Rule Name, Policy Limit, Actual Value, and Compliance Status – showed that the City was compliant in all categories

FY 24-25 Performance

- Provided a chart breakdown of: Comparison of Investment Portfolio Positions F.Y. 2024-2025 with amounts for each quarter.
- Noted the benchmark for LAIF was 4.27 and the yield on the benchmark was 4.4

Chair Allen interjected that last time she was looking for CAMP and mentioned they added; stated staff were going to break it down and not include it just with money market so that they could keep the money market separate.

City Treasurer Solomon wanted to clarify if she was asking for the yield on CAMP or the total assets within CAMP.

Chair Allen referred to a summary presentation and thought staff would put that into this presentation.

City Treasurer Solomon again asked to clarify if she meant to separate CAMP from LAIF.

Chair Allen asked to go back to the slide with the breakdown of FY 24-25 Performance and referred to the column for Money Market under the 4th Quarter.

Deputy City Treasurer Mehta asked if she was referring to the \$22,461,667 number and mentioned it is a combination of CAMP and money market.

Chair Allen replied yes to that number and thought they spoke about staff separating that number.

Deputy City Treasurer Mehta stated he can do that in the future; continued with his presentation:

- Cash Flows Analysis
 - Provided a chart with breakdowns for FY 24-25 which includes columns for: Beginning Balance, Total Deposits/Credits, Total Debits, and Ending Balance

Deputy City Treasurer Mehta reported they have met the cash flow needs of the City for the quarter and expect to meet the expenditure requirements for the upcoming period.

- Sector Allocation
 - U.S. Treasuries 36.09%
 - U.S. Agencies 27.18%
 - Money Market Funds (including CAMP) 24.88%
 - Corporate Bonds 11.74%
 - LGIP (which is LAIF) 0.12%
- Maturity Distribution
 - Noted 25% of the investments are maturing immediately
 - 32.5% maturing 0-1 year
 - 36.9% maturing in 1-2 years
 - 5.5% maturing in 2-3 years

Chair Allen stated this is the slide that prompted her to ask the City Treasurer several questions because this slide led her to believe that the City was running out of money;

explained that it was a red flag to her because they are not investing up to five years and 95% of the investments are only up to two years.

Deputy City Treasurer Mehta continued with the next slide that provided the Historical Earnings and Book Rate of Return Performance; it featured a graph of the Fiscal Year-to-Date Earnings and a table of which showed the month-to-month year to date earnings with the comparison highlighted in red; provided another slide with the Historical Book Values for July 2009 of the entire portfolio.

Commissioner Ramcharan asked if changes in earnings are coming not because of any change in the portfolio but because the yield has gone up on short-term debt.

City Treasurer Solomon responded that it is more than the changes in rate, it's the maturities that are coming due that are able to re-invest at a higher rate and yes, to answer his question, it is a higher interest rate.

Commissioner Ramcharan to state it differently, the extra income is not coming because they are not taking on more risk per se but because the risk-free rate has gone up; City Treasurer Solomon replied yes.

Commissioner Marin asked if there are purchases coming up because it looks like the money market fund has jumped up pretty high quarter over quarter and inquired about the City Treasurer's plan.

City Treasurer Solomon mentioned they had some maturities that were invested for five years at less than 1% in 2020 that have come available and others that have become available; mentioned they are discussing the situation internally and possibly investing those out for a longer term.

Deputy City Treasurer Mehta continued the presentation and showed a slide with the trading activity which detailed their purchasing activity for the quarter; mentioned the trade ticket which included the issuer, the coupon maturity, and the QIP number; provided a slide which included:

Fiscal Impact

- Interest earned year to date of \$2,793,124
- The GF contribution rate of 60%, approx \$1,675,874 contributed to the GF
- Budgeted contribution of interest to the GF for the entire FY was \$1,500,000, so they have exceeded their estimates.

Commissioner Ramcharan asked if 40% is re-invested.

Deputy City Treasurer Mehta stated no, it is divided up into other funds within the City; City Treasurer added it is referred to as pooled cash.

Rick Phillips, Meeder, gave some background of Meeder Investment Management; referred back to the Historical Book Values slide and stated it is the balance history from 2009; spoke about FY patterns, pointed out that the general trend was going higher until

2020 when COVID impacted everything but then stimulus put them up to an all-time high and then it dropped over 25% in value; noted it was an unusual situation and are careful to compare other cities since each is different; mentioned they like to study patterns so they can provide more liquidity where they see necessary.

Commissioner Ramcharan interrupted to clarify the previous slide and referenced the yaxis the millions is the balance that they have under management for the City and asked if that was accurate.

Rick Phillips responded that it is the total investment pool that the City has of the mixture of assets of CAMP, LAIF, and other securities.

Commissioner Ramcharan noted that the series has become relatively stationary over the last five to six years and asked for his explanation; questioned whether the City is drawing out funds faster than the funds are flowing in so that is why the balance is constant.

Rick Phillips stated they look at it from a top level and basically less revenue coming in and more expenses going out would have the balance drop and vice versa; stated that is where the Treasury team gets into the nuance with the Finance Department to give more insight.

Commissioner Ramcharan asked if they draw down the balances faster than the investment is growing then you don't get the appreciation in balances and stated that is what the picture would imply.

Rick Phillips stated that is correct and gave other examples of those situations.

City Treasurer Solomon interjected to add that in 2021 the City refinanced their pension debt and issued roughly \$29 million worth of lease revenue bonds, noted there was \$13 million that was under management for a while that was spent by a Council; spoke about another situation involving CIP funds and stated some of those funds are investable and then get spent; mentioned ARPA funds and other federal stimulus funds to give an example of the nuances that impact their fluctuations within their investment pool.

Commissioner Woodham asked City Treasurer Solomon if they had an estimate of what it would look like over the next five years; noted he understood revenue streams are uncertain.

City Treasurer Solomon stated his best estimate is that it would relatively stabilize and gave the reasons for his estimate including that the property tax base has been stable and other information and reports he has seen; spoke about the structural revenues they anticipate coming on along with other factors.

Commissioner Ramcharan mentioned if this were a country the would scale it by the GDP and asked what is the right way to interpret what they are providing.

Rick Phillips stated one of the better ways to look at it would be as a per capita basis for each city; noted that each city does have their own unique projects to be aware of.

More discussion followed on the types of differences each city must account for.

Chair Allen stated that basically the Commission wants to know how do they know they have healthy revenue coming in and felt that is more of a finance question and they can get to that when they get to the budget item.

Commissioner Jeste mentioned the report by the state auditor back in 22-23 had every city audit for every city in the State of California; noted that he published a report of what each city's financial condition was at that time but has not seen another since; asked if there is a report like that one available.

City Treasurer Solomon responded that he is not aware of one, but the City presents their audited financial reports to the state every year, the ACFR; felt there would be a consolidation of all those things and reviewed by the state auditor but he is not sure where the report would be.

More discussion followed regarding the S&P ratings and what rating RB has; City Treasurer Solomon stated RB has AA rating and has had no reports stating they had any problems, Commissioner Jeste reported positive financial news from reports he has seen regarding RB except for tax revenue and City Treasurer Solomon felt that shows that it is a matter of context for each city.

Commissioner Jeste asked what contributes to Book Value.

City Treasurer Solomon responded that Book Value approximates their investment portfolio; noted that sales tax revenue could contribute towards it.

More discussion followed regarding what affects Book Value, that preserving capital is the highest priority for the Treasurer's Office, the effects of spending more than they are earning and if that is considered to be high risk.

City Treasurer Solomon stated the operate on the revenue and investment side and not the expenditure side; mentioned it is not within their purview to look at expenditures, but the Treasurer's Office looks at investments under management, monitoring, and auditing.

Rick Phillips continued the presentation; stated that public funds don't invest in high-risk instruments and they are governed by code and they have to invest in A-rated and above; mentioned they need to look at liquidity because they never want to have to sell something early to provide liquidity; in light of the uncertainty, Meeder has shortened the duration of the portfolio; referenced the graph on the screen and said based on that the best return is between 1 ½ and 2 ¼ years for the City; reviewed the details of the slide and explained reasons for the fluctuations; stated they look at market rate of return over economic cycles and spoke about terms, interest rate volatility, and prior history that affects their decisions to give the Commission context; used Anaheim as an example to look at; mentioned RB's yields aren't higher because they have had to keep things shorter for liquidity purposes;

showed a slide that he called the Yield Pipeline and pointed out that they don't have any investments past the three-year mark and they are by every six months and showed the six month yield in the six month bucket; reviewed the bubbles in the slide; stated the goal is stabilizing the portfolios month-end balances and having the stability to be able to invest longer; provided a comparison slide with Anaheim.

Commissioner Woodham recognized the difficulty of providing a benchmark for a fund like the City's; asked with the liquidity issues that the City has, how do they decide whether the returns are as they should be, do they have a benchmark; does Meeder feel that the City's rate of return is good.

Rick Phillips referenced the "weighted average maturity and book yield" slide; explained how they look over economic cycles as it dictates in the investment policy because they are buy and hold portfolios which makes them different than the S&P or pension funds; stated if they look at the chart they have met their goal because safety and liquidity are the goal; spoke more about the index and felt the City would continue to go up with yields; mentioned they look at the long run and if the City is earning a market rate of return; stated their benchmark is really the City's investment policy and cash flows because each city is unique.

City Treasurer Solomon added some information about the City's portfolio; spoke about the adherence to policy and taking those opportunities where they have maturities coming online and available for them to re-invest at a better rate.

Commissioner Marin asked what the City's plans are, what their liquidity needs are, and are they able to get back to the target zone regarding duration.

City Treasurer Solomon said they can meet both the short-term liquidity goals and invest a segment of that money for a longer term.

Commissioner Ramcharan questioned why the City doesn't invest in a 3-month treasury instead of taking the liquidity risk by tying it up in a 5-year bond if the rates are not too different at the time and roll the bond over every three months and enjoy the liquidity.

City Treasurer Solomon noted it is a valid question, but he was not in the position at the time in question.

Commissioner Ramcharan made other points just to put it into context; wondered how to avoid paying costs.

More discussion followed.

Chair Allen referenced a discussion they had a year ago; pointed out swapping is allowed, they can sell in government but that it is very difficult, and a lot of analysis is needed.

More discussion followed regarding swapping.

Rick Phillips added some comments regarding the uncertainty of situations.

More discussion followed regarding term premium and the lack of being able to time the market.

Chair Allen asked Rick Phillips if they buy callables for the City.

Rick Phillips stated they have when they expected interest rates to go down but they shy away from callables.

Chair Allen mentioned she has used callables but they take a lot of work, focus, and you need to be careful.

More discussion followed regarding callables.

Rick Phillips continued with the presentation; the next slide he called his FIGEY model: Fed Policy, Inflation, Growth (GDP), Employment, and Yields; spoke about Fed Funds and the rate of 4.33% being what the money market rates and short-term rates like LAIF and CAMP are earning; mentioned the September meeting is 4.11%, which he did two weeks prior to meet publishing deadlines; stated there is almost a 100% chance that the future's market is expecting the Fed's to lower rates and explained his numbers further; opined that is why they would want to get longer securities in the portfolio if liquidity is met; went over inflation data, mentioned the rate of change has come down a ton, and that there is a debate at the Fed where half say to cut and the other half say they should stay in place; showed a slide on Growth: Rebound of GDP for Q2 that featured a bar graph; spoke of last quarter's GDP was at 0.5% primarily due to imports subtracting from GDP to beat the tariffs, Q2 showed a solid rebound to 3.0%, and growth is expected to show later this year; next slide featured a bar graph on Employment: Nonfarms Plunge (Nonfarm Payrolls) and reviewed the data; next slide was on Unemployment Rate Higher...But Still Very Low and reviewed the information on that slide; next slide showed a graph chart on Yields: Since Jan 2023 noted shorter rates are more correlated with Fed policy and longer rates are more correlated with growth, inflation, and employment expectations and went over the data.

Commissioner Ramcharan asked what happens if they decide to invest long-term and the unanticipated inflation happens and the real rate falls; wondered if that is a risk that Meeder sees and if they invest short at least they would have the option to roll over the higher short rate; asked how they look through that.

Rick Phillips stated that is why they look over the longer run, mentioned the 3-month bill again and explained Meeder's process and what they look over; noted they do tons of analysis but that no one can time the market and interest rates.

Commissioner Ramcharan stated if they look at historical data it will not be useful because they have never been through this.

Rick Phillips disagreed and said they have definitely been through cycles like this.

Commissioner Ramcharan said we have never had inflation be out of the target for this long ever; stated this is the first time the Fed is dealing with a disinflation and a unknown

tariff situation; opined there is a lot of risk at this point with inflation and locking in long opens up the potential to get hit hard with an unexpected surge in inflation; felt going short-term is less risky and sensible.

Rick Phillips moved to the next slide which was titled Yield Heatmap: Still a Prudent Strategy to Invest Longer Term; the data provided was from 1990 and he went three months to five years out and explained the data featured on the slide; noted they haven't seen those rates in the past 17 years except over the last two years; went over the scenario Commissioner Ramcharan gave with locking in for a short duration and stated that is not the way Meeder's analysis shows that they should manage a public fund portfolio.

Commissioner Ramcharan spoke about the Japanese investors exiting the Treasury market because of the potential risks and that the European market is following suit; wanted to point out that there are a lot of moving parts that they don't understand.

Rick Phillips responded that the only way they hedge is to stay shorter duration but with the risk that the Fed would lower rates even more; stated the market is at rates they haven't seen in 17 years, and they want to lock in those; noted that the rates may go higher but the data shows that is a lower probability.

City Treasurer Solomon interjected that it is all a measure or approximation in all these scenarios of risk; noted they look over all the different types of risks and try to reach the best conclusion with certain priorities of safety and liquidity as Rick has described as 1 and 1A; stated they make the best decisions based on all the factors with the key focus as safety and liquidity for the City.

Chair Allen directed a question to Rick Phillips, referencing the previous meeting he was not at, regarding a purchase of a treasure bond of 3.9% for two years and asked why they did not go for five years.

City Treasurer Solomon reported that he made that decision based on liquidity.

More discussion followed.

Rick Phillips noted that they discuss everything with the Treasurer and the final decisions are made by the Treasurer.

Analyst Smith reported no eComments and no one on Zoom

Commissioner Ramcharan asked if they could go over the management fees.

City Treasurer Solomon reported it is all public documents; Meeder is on a contract with the City at \$18,000 a year, no trading fees and other components, such as Clearwater (a software management program), that is built into the contract.

Rick Phillips added that the City was one of their first clients and they have kept the fee low for them.

Motion by Commissioner Woodham, seconded by Commissioner Marin, to accept and file the quarterly report as presented.

Motion carried 6-0-1 by voice vote. Commissioner Sherbin was absent.

J.3. RESERVES AND BUDGET CONCERNS

CONTACT: STEPHANIE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

Motion by Commissioner Woodham, seconded by Commissioner Samples, to move this discussion to the next meeting.

Motion carried 6-0-1 by voice vote. Commissioner Sherbin was absent.

K. COMMISSION MEMBER ITEMS AND FUTURE COMMISSION AGENDA TOPICS

Discussion followed regarding putting an item on the agenda to discuss the City's professional services procurement process.

Finance Director Meyer noted that the City charter code does not require any competitive bidding for professional services; stated the City does, as a practice, apply thresholds over a certain amount and recommend getting quotes; commented, per the Mayor, City staff have been more focused on contract writing and the newest assistant to the City Manager has a lot of background on contract management; reported she will be creating Citywide procedures and going through professional services contracts; said the Finance Department is looking into their purchasing administrative policy and procedure practices.

Chair Allen asked about the ACFR.

Finance Director Meyer announced she should have it by the September meeting, and the auditors have not reported any issues to them; said due to new auditors and turnover in staff they have been behind.

Chair Allen stated she will email to have the professional services procurement added to the next agenda.

L. ADJOURNMENT – 9:32 P.M.

Motion by Commissioner Marin, seconded by Commissioner Woodham, to adjourn at 9:32 p.m.

The next meeting of the Redondo Beach Budget & Finance Commission will be a regular meeting to be held at 6:30 p.m. on September 11, 2025, in the Redondo Beach Council Chambers, at 415 Diamond Street, Redondo Beach, California.

espectfully submitted:
tephanie Meyer
inance Director



H.1., File # BF25-1277 Meeting Date: 9/11/2025

TITLE

For eComments and Emails Received from the Public



I.1., File # BF25-1256 Meeting Date: 9/11/2025

TITLE

BUILDING MAINTENANCE/REPLACEMENT PLANNING



1.2., File # BF25-1257 Meeting Date: 9/11/2025

To: BUDGET & FINANCE COMMISSION

From: STEPHANIE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

TITLE

RESERVES AND BUDGET CONCERNS

Los Angeles County's meager budget for disaster response

The county is massive and at high risk, yet it has a fraction of what other major cities budget to respond to emergencies.

August 4, 2025

By <u>Brianna Sacks</u> (The Washington Post)

Los Angeles County, the most populated in the United States, has a paltry budget for its office that manages natural disasters, major emergencies and other hazards such as cyberattacks and earthquakes, according to documents obtained by The Washington Post.

Documents that include a fiscal year 2024 budget sheet show the county's operating finances for its Office of Emergency Management is about \$15 million. The budget for this office is not typically made public, nor is it widely shared among emergency management employees. The details have not previously been reported. Of the office's budget, nearly \$4 million comes from federal grants. The office has 36 full-time positions, and about \$9.2 million of the \$15 million goes to salaries and employee benefits, according to the documents and a person familiar with the county's grants and emergency management operations. That leaves a fraction for other key functions, including its utilities and office expenses. The county's executive office, which oversees emergency management, is going through its budget allocations for this year, according to a person familiar with the process.

"L.A. County has no real emergency management budget," said an official familiar with the county's grants and emergency management operation who, like others in this story, spoke on the condition of anonymity because of fear of professional retaliation. "Essentially all the systems and projects are funded through grants, but we have to pick and choose and piecemeal together what we can work on and with to stay within the constraints of that \$4 million."

For a county with nearly 10 million residents who live across 4,100 square miles, emergency management experts said that the office's budget is shockingly low, especially when compared with similar major municipalities. For example, the emergency management budget for New York County, also known as Manhattan, sits at about \$88 million; the office in Illinois' Cook County, home to Chicago, had more than \$130 million in funding for fiscal year 2025.

And L.A. County is no stranger to catastrophes. It has declared 74 disasters over the past 20 years and is barely recovering from the January firestorm that was one of the most destructive in state history. It often hosts major events, such as some World Cup matches in 2026 and the next Summer Olympics in 2028. The county's emergency management budget underlines growing concerns about whether officials can properly prepare for and respond to all-encompassing incidents while carrying out everyday functions.

Los Angeles County, like Cook County and many other communities across the country, gets a chunk of its emergency management money from federal grants that fund mitigation, preparedness and security initiatives. The office uses those funds to cover critical services such as some salaries; equipment; their alert, evacuation and situational awareness systems; community preparedness initiatives such as distributing weather radios to hard-to-reach communities; all the office's trainings and exercises, including

those for the Olympics; updates to its safety plans; and cybersecurity planning, according to the documents and a person familiar with the county's grants. As the Trump administration continues to consider <u>possible changes</u> to the Federal Emergency Management Administration and curb the kind of grant funding sent to states, that could even further shrink the county's resources at a time when climate change, population growth and the upcoming Olympics and World Cup are maxing out what county emergency managers can handle, according to three people familiar with disaster management in the county.

The city of Los Angeles, which has its own emergency management budget of about \$4.5 million, has also been struggling to obtain more funding, the Los Angeles Times reported in May.

Unlike other public safety agencies such as police and fire departments, most people don't understand what emergency management offices do, experts say. There is little public education or exposure to emergency managers and the role they play in protecting communities — and that can make it even harder to push for funding that's already in short supply.

L.A. County's sheriff office, for example, gets more than \$\frac{\$4\$ billion}{100}\$ of the county's \$\frac{\$48.8}{100}\$ billion total budget at a time when many other agencies had to make significant cuts. After the wildfires, and a sweeping sexual assault scandal that led to a <a href="https://example.com/historic/h

"We have historically always been underfunded," said Soraya Sutherlin, a disaster management area coordinator for a part of L.A. County. "So many emergency managers pay for their own stuff out of pocket because there is no money. That is how it works. We get creative. I can't provide paper copies unless I am paying to print them. We continue to do a lot with less and less."

Sutherlin and seven other disaster coordinators are funded through federal emergency management grants, which the county gets from FEMA and then disburses. Over the past five years, those grants have been slashed by nearly 40 percent, she said, and the county has not been able to fill the gaps. This year, she said her Disaster Management Area C office — one of eight such offices in the county — does not have enough money to cover operating expenses.

After the <u>historic January fires</u> that killed at least 30 people and destroyed tens of thousands of <u>homes</u> and structures across the region, the county and city came under intense scrutiny for its failure to prepare and respond.

The budget document shows the county switched its alert systems this past fall, shifting from one notification system called CodeRED to another known as Genasys. According to a person familiar with the systems, the best practice for switching from one platform to another is to have both systems running concurrently for about a year to enable training and practice. At the time of the fires, there were only two employees trained to send the new system's AMBER-style wireless emergency alerts when the fires sparked, a person familiar with the alerts said.

In the chaos of the rapidly evolving fire, officials <u>did not send those warnings</u> to an entire subset of Altadena, where 17 people died, The Post has reported.

The county had other issues sending alerts during the firestorm, sparking <u>an investigation</u>, and struggled to properly disseminate information to the public. As the fires unfolded, the county did not immediately set up a joint information center, and the Office of Emergency Management had only one trained public information officer, who

then had to evacuate, said a person familiar with the emergency management operations. It took a few days for the county to find additional people to help that official field the slew of requests for information and to coordinate messaging, documents show.

Emergency management departments don't just respond to major natural disasters. These agencies are responsible for projects that reduce risks and threats of all kinds and prepare communities and people for a wide range of dangers, such as cyberattacks, terrorism, earthquakes and floods; lead the recovery after such catastrophic events; train volunteers that may become community responders; ensure underserved and vulnerable populations are accounted for and have evacuation plans; and more. "Emergency management has a tremendous scope of responsibility, and it takes a lot of different people with different skill sets, knowledge and experience, especially for a place like L.A. County, to effectively do the job," said Samantha Montano, an emergency management expert. "That is where this capacity piece becomes important. There is no way to do all the mitigation, preparedness, response, recovery that a community needs on that kind of budget. It's not possible."

After the devastating 2018 Woolsey Fire, a scathing <u>after-action report</u> concluded that the county needed to give more power and coordination to its Office of Emergency Management. The office received slightly more funding and added a few more people to its roster, but it is still far from where it should be, experts said.

L.A. County's operating budget also reflects a growing concern that recent disasters across the U.S. have further brought to light: that counties and communities are illequipped to protect people. When hurricanes, wildfires and flash floods sweep through, they further illuminate how often residents are caught without warning and without the proper information and tools to help them safely evacuate or escape.

"This is why we see these disasters play out," said Montano, also a professor of emergency management at Massachusetts Maritime Academy. "It's always been the case for underfunding emergency management because there are so many things in a community you need to find money to cover, and officials will take that risk that no big disaster will happen in their time."

When catastrophic flash floods rushed through Kerr County in the Texas Hill Country on July 4, years of meeting minutes showed that its emergency management coordinator had repeatedly sounded the alarm that the county needed more robust warning infrastructure. But it also did not use the system it did have.

Similar problems plagued mountainous communities in North Carolina when Hurricane Helene pummeled the western parts of the state, and in Maui when grass fires sparked in August 2023.

A <u>recent study</u> from the National Preparedness Analytics Center, part of the Argonne National Laboratory, collected feedback from more than 1,600 state and local emergency management directors across the country. Those officials said their departments are barely able to function because of a lack of funding, staffing shortages and burnout. Many rural agencies have only one staff member. Losing federal grants, they said, would mean they'd lose what few people and services they do have. If FEMA had to further winnow L.A. County's emergency management performance grant, Sutherlin's job would probably disappear, she said.

From: Vijay Jeste < jestevijay@gmail.com >

Date: Tue, Jul 15, 2025 at 6:12 PM

Subject: Wake-up call

To: James Light < james.light@redondo.org >

Dear Mr. Mayor,

I don't believe you know me, so let me introduce myself.

I am a resident of Redondo Beach (District 3), a U.S. citizen, and a retired executive with over 40 years of experience in a wide variety of industries. I was appointed to the Budget & Finance Commission by your predecessor. My term ends in September 2026.

I am writing this <u>not as a commissioner</u>, but as a resident, voter and taxpayer. I see dark clouds gathering over our city's future, and I'm deeply concerned by the lack of urgency in addressing this looming crisis.

Redondo Beach, after decades of relative financial stability, is now facing a structural revenue shortfall. It is a wake-up call demanding bold leadership and immediate action.

Yet, from what I observed and read in Easy Reader on June 26 about the city council's meeting, there seems to be a troubling preference for temporary fixes, such as dipping into pension reserves. It is distressing to note our representatives have adopted a "business as usual" attitude and passed the budget unanimously without making any serious efforts to balance the budget. Their wish list is long. But they need to understand that their wishful thinking, hope, optimism and baseless prediction of an improved economy do not generate revenues and pay for everything.

For years, our city has enjoyed a fairly stable economy and adequate revenues to balance the budget with minimum reserves. Even during the pandemic, money poured in from the state and federal government to soften the impact of the pandemic. We have not faced budget-busting calamities such as earthquakes, flooding, fires, riots, or landslides for decades. So the administration has been getting by with a "business as usual" attitude with little desire to prepare for a downturn, falling revenues or unplanned emergency. Each council member pushes for his/her constituents' wishes, demands, and needs. Balancing the budget is not a top priority for them.

In the meetings of our commission, I have noticed an attitude of complacency and resistance to change at every level. There is no effort to improve internal operations to make them more efficient and cost-effective.

In my view, five key areas demand immediate and decisive action:

- 1. **Balance the budget** <u>Under no circumstances</u> should the city plan to spend more money than the revenues, and borrow funds from the reserves. It is irresponsible to dip into pension reserves instead of trimming the fat in the budget. Instead of spending reserves to pay for CIPs or salaries of new hires, we need to boost them so we are prepared to provide the city's services in a recessionary environment.
- 2. **Capital Improvement Projects** There is no transparency or accountability for the CIPs that will cost the city well over \$94 million over the next five years. For over a year, I have been asking repeatedly for more data on the CIPs in our meetings, and every time this topic comes up for discussion, we face stiff resistance and pushback from Mike (City Manager), Finance Director and staff members from the Planning department.
- 3. **Homelessness** What are the true costs, and what revenues are we receiving from grants or state taxes?
- 4. **Housing Affordability** Replacing single-family homes with multi-unit structures enriches developers, but it doesn't lower housing costs. Cramming more units, especially in North Redondo, has added to traffic, pollution, crime, and deterioration of safety and public services.
- 5. **Emergency Reserves** Our current reserves cover only one month of operations (8.3%). Some of the neighboring cities hold twice as much. We must act swiftly to strengthen our fiscal safety net.

Complacency is dangerous. California continues to lose high-income taxpayers to states like Texas and Florida. We can't afford to wait until crisis forces our hand. The time has come for a comprehensive overhaul of internal processes and to utilize new technology and AI tools to achieve significant savings. I know this won't be easy. Change never is, especially when it challenges the status quo. But without strong leadership from the top, starting with you and the Council, it will not happen.

As a mayor, you are the CEO of the city. Only you can put your foot down and not allow the budget to run into a deficit.

I lived in Fort Wayne, Indiana, for six years (2006-2012). During those years, I watched a business-savvy mayor dramatically transform the city operations using TQM (Total Quality Management), Lean/Six Sigma methodology, "Toyota Way" (continuous process improvement), and data-driven governance. I've attached an article describing the process in more detail for your reference.

Even today, Fort Wayne is ranked among this year's Top 10 best-run cities in America—proof that these strategies work. They deliver results: high-quality services, low debt, and financial resilience.

I speak from experience. I underwent extensive training in TQM and successfully implemented it in both the private and public sectors on three separate occasions. Every time we implemented the TQM philosophy and methodology, we got amazing results. These personal experiences made me a firm believer in it.

Complacency is what led to a stunning defeat of the candidate in the last presidential election. One candidate offered business as usual with minor tweaks, while the other promised a radical change. Now the new administration has launched a massive efficiency improvement program with a chainsaw-wielding technocrat and his staff. This initiative is likely to fail in the long term without achieving the savings they promised.

There is a better, more thoroughly tested and proven way to achieve the results through the use of TQM methodology and rigorous data collection & analysis. We now have the tools, thanks to AI, that will produce analyses in a matter of minutes instead of days or weeks. Unfortunately, nobody in the administration is either aware of it or interested, trained, and experienced in it. Only you can push for a change, just as the mayor of Fort Wayne did.

Sometimes, changing times demand changes in leadership. Corporate CEOs as well as leaders in the public sector such as mayors, governors or president who excelled over the last decade may find they are not well suited for the AI era, which will require bold vision, sense of urgency, willingness to take risks and make big bets, change of organizational structures, and lots of nimbleness in order to thrive or even survive. Seismic changes have already taken place in Washington D.C. and will likely happen in large cities such as New York, states like California and even at the city level.

The choice before us is clear:

- Face the unavoidable consequences of the status quo if or when the economy suffers a downturn, unpredictable catastrophic events strike the region, revenues decline, and you are compelled to take drastic measures, or
- · Take positive, prompt, and decisive actions to employ the latest technology, process and efficiency improvement tools, and be ready to face any challenges as Fort Wayne has.

I am willing to help as much as I can, for as long as I live in Redondo Beach. But real change must come from leadership that is willing to challenge old assumptions, face uncomfortable truths, and take bold action.

Thank you again for your time and your service to our community.

Best regards, Vijay Jeste

.....

Email: jestevijay@gmail.com

From: James Light < james.light@redondo.org >

Date: Tue, Jul 22, 2025 at 6:26 PM

Subject: RE: Wake-up call

To: Vijay Jeste < jestevijay@gmail.com >

Thanks for your email. There is a lot to unpack here.

- 1) **Balance the budget**. I urged the council not to spend the discretionary funds, but they did not listen. It was a 5-0 vote so a veto would really serve no purpose. That said, I still would have supported some reserve spending due to the circumstances. We have projects we need to continue and a hopefully short term impact of visitor loss and the impacts of market fear on tariffs should not slow those projects down. If the deficit continues next year we will have to make some hard choices.
- 2) **Capital Improvement Projects**. I agree they are confusing. Some are funded by grants. Some are out of our budget. Some are deferred projects. I have recommended some improvements so they are more understandable, but so far no changes.
- 3) **Homelessness** I have the same concern. Stephanie has agreed to work with Joy to build more tracking into the reporting systems. But for right now she has to focus on producing the ACFR.
- 4) **Totally agree on housing affordability**. I have a briefing I have given to the Governor's staff and am getting to our state representatives about how bad the housing mandates are impacting cities like Redondo. I was supposed to be meeting with the head of the Senate Housing Committee this week but the meeting is postponed due to the Senator's family emergency.
- 5) **Emergency reserves** If the Commission agrees we should increase our emergency reserves, has it sent such advice to the Council. If so, I've never seen it. It is something we may be able to tackle at the midyear budget meeting.

VR

Jim Light

Mayor

310.989.3332

415 Diamond St., Redondo Beach, CA 90277

redondo.org



J.1., File # BF25-1258 Meeting Date: 9/11/2025

To: BUDGET & FINANCE COMMISSION

From: STEPHANIE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

TITLE

PROFESSIONAL SERVICES PROCUREMENT



J.2., File # BF25-1259 Meeting Date: 9/11/2025

To: BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMISSION

From: STEPHANIE MEYER, FINANCE DIRECTOR

TITLE

DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION REGARDING ANNUAL FINANCIAL REPORTS FOR FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2024

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The City's independent auditors, CliftonLarsonAllen LLP (CLA) have completed their annual audit of the City's fiscal activities for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2024. CLA will present an audit overview to the Budget and Finance Commission based on the final draft financial statements to be attached to this report. City staff and CLA do not anticipate that final information will differ materially from the draft presented with this report.

The ACFR contains the following major components:

- Transmittal Letter
- Management's Discussion and Analysis (MD&A)
- Financial statements

This report also shares a draft of the Audit Communication Letter. This provides the scope of audit procedures performed, significant findings, and other information that may be useful to management and those charged with governance but that is not communicated in the audited financial statements. Staff does not anticipate that the information will change materially prior to the final draft presented to the City Council at the September 16, 2025 meeting.

Following the City Council presentation, staff will submit the ACFR to the Government Finance Officers Association (GFOA) for consideration in the Excellence in Financial Reporting program. Redondo Beach has received this award for 34 years through FY 2022-23.

BACKGROUND

The ACFR is a comprehensive document reflecting the financial position of the City and its component units for the prior fiscal year. The primary purpose of this report, as defined by the City Charter, is to inform the Mayor and City Council of all financial and administrative activities of the previous fiscal year.

COORDINATION

The reports have been coordinated with the City's independent auditors and all City departments.

FISCAL IMPACT

The total cost for this activity is included in the Financial Services Department's portion of the FY 2024-25 Adopted Budget and is part of the department's annual work program.

ATTACHMENTS

Draft ACFR for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2024 (Anticipated as Blue Folder Item)